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The meeting was called to order at 10.05 a.m.

CONSIDERATION OF REPORTS OF STATES PARTIES (agenda item 4)

Initial report of Venezuela  (CRC/C/3/Add.54 and supplementary
report CRC/C/3/Add.59; HRI/CORE/1/Add.3; CRC/C/Q/VEN/1; CRC/C/A/VEN/1)

1. At the invitation of the Chairperson, the Venezuelan delegation,
consisting of Mr. Rodriguez Cedeño, Mr. Michelena, Mrs. Parra, Mr. Salas,
Mrs. Mendoza Omaña de Castillo and Mrs. Ruesta, took places at the Committee
table .

2. The CHAIRPERSON informed the Committee that unfortunately the Venezuelan
delegation, which was to have attended the Committee meeting and which would
have been led by Mrs. Chávez, the First Lady of the Republic and Chairperson
of the Committee on Social Rights and the Family of the Constituent National
Assembly, had been unable to come to Geneva and that the written replies of
the Venezuelan Government to the questions raised in the list of issues
(CRC/C/Q/VEN/1) were not available.  She hoped that any Committee questions
which could not be answered by the delegation present would be forwarded to
the national authorities and that written replies would be sent to the
Committee forthwith.

3. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) said that he would do his best to
provide the Committee with information.  He introduced his statement by saying
that Venezuela was in the process of carrying out far-reaching political
reforms involving all sectors of the country and designed to enable the
Government to meet the challenges of the new millennium.  The Government of
President Hugo Chávez wished to establish a legal framework in tune with the
realities of the contemporary world.  The Constituent National Assembly was
due to adopt a new constitution by the end of the year.  In the sphere of
foreign policy, the Venezuelan authorities had always striven to promote human
rights.  At domestic level, the Government intended to fashion a humane
economic system focused on the individual.  Government agencies and
representatives of civil society had taken part in debates aimed at
determining the best means of fostering human rights.  One of those debates
had reached some very important conclusions concerning the rights of the
child.

4. The principle had been established that children and adolescents were
legal persons with their own ideas and experiences, who were able to make
proposals and suggest methods of organization, an approach which was fully in
line with article 12 of the Convention and reflected in article 81 of the
Organic Law for the Protection of Children and Adolescents.  The new
constitution would also recognize children as legal persons able to act and
submit proposals in a State governed by the rule of law, where the full
development of their potential would be secured.  There were plans to
introduce a social support network at regional, municipal and local level to
underpin the management of the Bolivar 2000 project, an initiative of the
Office of the President of the Republic, the purpose of which was to restore
to the socially excluded the enjoyment of their rights.
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5. The CHAIRPERSON invited the Venezuelan delegation to reply to
questions 1 to 8 from the list of issues on general measures of
implementation.

6. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) said in response to the first question
that the Organic Law for the Protection of Children and Adolescents would come
into force in the year 2000.  Its contents would be disseminated by the media
and the educational system and all the requisite administrative changes would
be made.  That Organic Law had been accompanied by measures in various fields
to reduce the incidence of teenage pregnancy, incorporate the principle of
sexual equality in policies and activities, extend preventive measures to
combat incest, sexual violence against and the sexual exploitation of children
and young people, encourage the introduction of programmes and services in the
spheres of sex education and reproductive health, and use modern information
technologies to promote the rights of the child and further their personal
development as future citizens.

7. With regard to the coordination of decentralized services for children
(question 2), the central directorates and state committees of the Ministry of
the Family were running programmes at state level for the safety and
protection of children and young persons, in collaboration with regional
governments and representatives of the ministries concerned.  All the
necessary mechanisms were in place to effect the devolution provided for in
the Organic Law.  The reorganization and decentralization plan of the Ministry
of Education had allocated new responsibilities to the states and
municipalities.  The national system for the protection and full development
of children and young people was particularly concerned with children at risk
or those who were social outcasts.  A plan had likewise been drawn up for the
indigenous communities and a social action plan worked out for border towns.
The authorities were carrying out a joint research project with the
United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) on the language situation of the
Piaroa, Goajibo, Yukpa and Wayúu ethnic groups.  In August, the Social
Cabinet’s first meeting on “The municipality and social management”, at which
all states with indigenous populations had been represented, had sought to
tailor programmes in the social component of Agenda Venezuela to the specific
requirements of each ethnic group.  Measures to encourage sport had also been
adopted.

8. As far as statistics were concerned (question 3), the Government
was sparing no effort to improve data collection and processing, despite
the attendant difficulties.  Bodies such as the National Children’s
Institute (INAM) had conducted surveys, such as the national survey on child
labour, as a means of overcoming the dearth of information in that area.

9. A variety of plans and entities existed for the implementation of the
Convention (question 4).  Ombudsmen’s services (Defensorias Sociales ) had been
set up.  Networks defending the rights of children and young people had been
strengthened.  A social development plan was making it possible for civil
society to monitor and evaluate social programmes for families.  Family
education and reproductive health programmes had been widened and more
resources were being devoted to ensuring that children and young people were
better informed about teenage pregnancy, sexual abuse and sexual exploitation.
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10. In reply to question 5 about the implementation of Agenda Venezuela, he
explained that, as from 1996, the Venezuelan authorities had been taking steps
to offset the adverse social effects of the macroeconomic adjustment
programme, which had been necessary to secure the economic recovery and
stability of the country.  That is what had prompted the formulation of the
social component of Agenda Venezuela, which comprised a comprehensive,
coherent set of policies designed to remedy shortcomings in the social sector.
In that context, the Ministry of the Family was playing a key role as the body
heading the Social Cabinet, a unit which had been made responsible for
coordinating activities and programmes.  The aims which had been set for 1997
had been:  to strengthen the family as the basic unit of society; to train
human resources as a fundamental duty of the State, and to alleviate poverty
and consolidate civil society.  The social component of Agenda Venezuela
consisted of 14 programmes, which provided for direct financial or food aid,
as well as vocational training and job creation schemes.  Some noteworthy
examples were:  family allowance programmes; school meals; the distribution of
school uniforms; school breakfast, snacks and canteens; day-care homes; youth
training and employment, and student subsidies.

11. In respect of question 6 about the implementation of the Intersectoral
Plan of Action for Comprehensive Child and Youth Care in the context of the
macroeconomic structural adjustment programme, it had to be noted that
emphasis was being placed on closer coordination between government bodies and
local authorities with a view to maximizing the effectiveness of schemes to
ease poverty.  Special efforts had been made to improve the living conditions
of the population through measures concerning breastfeeding and the prevention
of teenage pregnancy, in keeping with international undertakings. 
NonQgovernmental agencies were associated with the execution of the measures,
for example for the implementation of the National Plan for the Prevention of
Teenage Pregnancy covering the period 1995-1998, which provided for seminars,
workshops and the operation of a network at national, state and municipal
level.  Strategies had also been mapped out to curb sexual violence against
and the sexual exploitation of children.  Specific measures including
psychological support, preparation for motherhood, family education, etc. were
targeted on teenage mothers.  Other programmes concerned inter alia  school
education, the vocational training of young people and the monitoring of
teenage parents’ children.

12. Through the National Children’s Institute (INAM), the Ministry of the
Family was carrying out programmes with three principal aims:  prevention, the
care of minors who had been abandoned or who were at risk and the care of
children in need of treatment.  Among the establishments offering preventive
child care, special mention should be made of kindergartens, vocational homes
(for abandoned minors or minors at risk) and immediate care centres.  Less
traditional residential care programmes also existed, one example being the
child-worker’s hostel, which took in juvenile delinquents under non-custodial
supervision.  Moreover, the creation by INAM of a local social protection
network for children and young people at risk was a welcome move.  In
addition, there was a body which received complaints about maltreated
children, whose purpose was to offer a public service for the filing of
complaints, psychological support, training courses for fathers and lectures. 
The Ministry of the Family was likewise developing unconventional methods of
social integration, for example through the “Sport for All” Programme and the
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opening of a music college under the auspices of the National Youth Symphony
Orchestra of Venezuela to consolidate the system of the country’s youth
orchestras, which set out to further the integration and personal development
of children through the universal language of music.

13. Replying to question 7 about measures to raise the awareness of the
Convention among officials and members of the professions concerned, he
reported that progress had been achieved in the coordination of action against
drug trafficking.  The Ministry of Foreign Affairs had instructed the National
Children’s Institute to coordinate and implement the National Plan against
Trafficking in Children.  Under the new law, legal rights counsellors were to
be appointed to facilitate dialogue between civil society and the Government
with a view to drawing up legal measures at national, state and municipal
level.

14. With regard to question 8 concerning the role of non-governmental
organizations, it should be said that the authorities encouraged civil society
in general to show an interest in activities to defend the rights of the
child.  The main stumbling block was that it was difficult to persuade members
of civil society actually to take part in those activities.  Generally
speaking, people became involved through NGOs, which represented organized
sectors and maintained direct contacts with communities.

15. The CHAIRPERSON invited the Committee members to ask follow Qup questions
about the replies to questions 1 to 8 of the list of issues.

16. Mrs. KARP  welcomed the fact that the provisions of the new Venezuelan
Constitution embodied the principle of the rights of the child.  What steps
were being taken by the Government to amend other existing legislation which
was incompatible with the provisions of the Convention and to bring about a
shift in attitudes?  It would be particularly interesting to hear how the
rights of the child were reflected in current macroeconomic reforms.  She
requested more detailed information about the data collection system, the
implementation of diverse policies and the setting of priorities when
allocating budgetary appropriations to various programmes.  Did Venezuela
intend to withdraw its interpretative statement regarding article 21 of the
Convention?

17. Mrs. EL GUINDI  wished to know more about the coordination of all the
bodies and organizations which looked after children’s interests (ministries,
NGOs and institutes).  What share of total budgetary resources was earmarked
for programmes to assist children?

18. Mrs. TIGERSTEDT-TÄHTELÄ  requested fuller information about the social
services which had been set up at national, regional and local level, the
relevant bodies and their terms of reference.

19. Mrs. OUEDRAOGO asked what role “mayors” played in the dissemination of
the Convention.

20. Mr. RABAH  requested clarification about the main changes made to the
Constitution in the social and family spheres.  He was further interested in 
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the methods used in Venezuela to publicize the new Constitution, particularly 
in families, schools and non-urban areas.  Lastly, it would be useful to know
if the implementation of the Constitution was being adequately monitored.

21. The CHAIRPERSON asked whether the Venezuelan Government had assessed the
impact of the economic reform and its repercussions on children.

22. The meeting was suspended at 11.05 a.m. and resumed at 11.15 a.m.

23. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) said that his Government had taken note
of the many questions raised and assured the Committee that it would receive
answers in due course to the queries to which the delegation had been unable
to reply immediately.

24. He explained that all sectors of society were associated with the
constitutional process under way in Venezuela, which was paying due heed to
the specific norms applicable to children.  Furthermore, Venezuela was playing
an active part in a campaign to provide information about and disseminate
international standards related to human rights and especially children. 
National machinery did exist to coordinate the operations of the Ministry of
the Family, the National Children’s Institute and NGOs.  Other measures were
concerned more with the reorganization of the State as a whole.  Some
coordination and dissemination measures specifically related to the
application of the Convention could not, however, be implemented until the
Constituent Assembly had completed its deliberations.

25. He made it clear that Venezuela’s interpretative statement regarding
article 21 of the Convention purported to delimit and clarify the meaning and
scope of the provisions of that article and not to modify the legal effect
thereof.

26. Mrs. RUESTA  (Venezuela) said that, in the opinion of the Venezuelan
Government, the provisions of article 21 (b) referred to international
adoption and had nothing to do with placement in foster families abroad.  They
should not be interpreted as circumventing the State’s duty to guarantee that
a child received rightful protection.  As for article 21 (d), the Venezuelan
Government held that no parties to an adoption should ever derive financial
benefit from it.  The interpretative statement therefore solely reflected the
Venezuelan Government’s concern for children’s well-being.  Article 21 would
cease to be a problem if Venezuela could be given a satisfactory explanation
of the distinction between “improper” and “proper” financial gain.

27. The CHAIRPERSON recognized that the interpretative statement was not
incompatible with the provisions of article 21 of the Convention, but that it
strengthened them.

28. Mrs. KARP  said that in order to safeguard the universal nature of the
Convention, it would be preferable if Venezuela did not give the impression
that it was departing from the provisions thereof, even if its concern was to
defend children against a misinterpretation of the Convention.
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29. Mr. DOEK  said that the Venezuelan Government should re-examine the
interpretative statement in the light of the Convention on the Protection of
Children and Cooperation in Respect of Inter-Country Adoption (the Hague
Convention), which Venezuela had ratified.

30. Mrs. SARDENBERG  pointed out that Venezuela had actively participated in
the drafting of the Hague Convention, which dealt with the topic of adoption
in detailed, cautious terms.  The text, drafted word by word, was bound to
give rise to different interpretations in different languages.  Nevertheless,
she drew the Venezuelan delegation’s attention to the fact that an
interpretative statement had a considerable political impact on the way in
which the country’s position on the Convention was perceived.  It would
therefore be desirable for Venezuela to make a political gesture for the sake
of universal ratification of the Convention and to reconsider its stance, so
as not to leave the matter on such a negative note, which could also affect
other articles of the Convention.

31. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) thanked the Committee for the exchange
of views and again stressed that an interpretative statement was in no sense a
reservation, which purported to exclude or modify the legal effect of certain
provisions of a treaty.  The Venezuelan Government was not rejecting its
obligations, but was rather applying them in a well-reasoned manner.

32. The CHAIRPERSON invited the members of the delegation to reply to
questions 9 to 13.

33. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) said that the Organic Law for the
Protection of Children and Adolescents contained a definition of the child in
keeping with Convention.  Special provisions on the minimum age of marriage
laid down that girls under 14 and boys under 16 could not wed without parental
consent.  As far as health and sexuality were concerned, the new Law upheld
the right to reproductive health by encouraging responsible, healthy,
voluntary, and risk-free sexual behaviour, motherhood and fatherhood.  It did
not lay down a minimum age of consent for sexual relations, but merely
provided for voluntary access to services for youngsters over 14, while at the
same time guaranteeing the right to privacy, free consent and confidentiality.

34. He announced that his country had adopted the following measures in line
with certain general principles of the Convention:  finalization of the “Hijos
de Bolivar ” programme to assist street children; extension of the day nursery
programme and of its educational component; running of a non-conventional
reception centre for 30 children under the age of 14 with special needs;
licensing of 195 foster families for children and young people at risk;
training for 355 teachers and 3,838 young persons and adults from large towns
to fight drug abuse; better integration in normal school classes of pupils
with special educational needs; development and implementation of strategic
programmes to prevent teenage pregnancy, sexually transmissible diseases,
HIV/AIDS, sexual violence against and abuse of children, pre Qadolescents and
adolescents; implementation and expansion of strategic community education
programmes in the areas of reproductive health and family planning; supply of
comprehensive, high-quality services by the public authorities and private
sector to assist pre Qadolescents and adolescents, especially those at risk.
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35. The CHAIRPERSON invited Committee members who wished to do so to ask the
Venezuelan delegation supplementary questions.

36. Mr. DOEK  said that the President of the Republic had put forward some
suggestions concerning children in his declaration on the democratic
revolution.  According to the report, at the time of its publication, the
Government was on the point of launching the second phase of its programme
(the first stage, comprising 14 parts, had not been completed at that point).
In that connection, he wondered if the Venezuelan President’s policy to assist
children in difficulty had been subsumed in that programme, or whether it took
the form of separate activities.  When the Government had worked out budgetary
appropriations relating to the decentralization process, had it planned to
allocate municipalities, states and local networks funds to finance their
activities?  While he welcomed the coherent approach to the principle of the
best interests of the child, he drew attention to the principle set forth in
article 6 of the Convention, namely the right to life, and referred to
disturbing reports concerning the Venezuelan police, whose brutal treatment of
children allegedly sometimes led to their deaths.  Did any measures exist to
help the victims of such violence and to avert that type of behaviour?

37. Mrs. KARP  asked if the effects of decentralization on services had
been evaluated, especially in respect of the transfer of duties and
responsibilities.  Coming back to the definition of the child, she requested
clarification about the disparity in the minimum age of consent to marriage,
which constituted a form of discrimination.  Affirming that the tradition of
early marriage was dangerous, because it arrested girls’ development, she said
that not only the law, but also attitudes needed to change and asked what
steps had been taken to that end, bearing in mind the best interests of the
child (in that case girls).  In a similar vein, she mentioned the apparently
widespread policy of placing children with very different personal problems
(sexual abuse, abandonment, delinquency, etc.) in the same institution and
giving them the same type of treatment.  Was that policy in the best interests
of the children or were the reasons for it institutional, administrative or
financial?

38. As for respect for the child’s views, she asked what procedures were
available to process complaints lodged by children at school, in placement
institutions or in the courts.  She had the impression that children could not
file complaints without the consent of their parents or guardians.  How, then,
could they lodge a complaint against their parents?  More generally speaking,
what procedures were available and was there any possibility of reform?

39. Mrs. OUEDRAOGO wished to know what measures were contemplated to ensure
compliance with the laws on age limits for employment, education, consent to
sexual relations or the purchase of alcoholic beverages.  The reply given on
sexual relations had stated that there was no minimum age, but in paragraph 47
of the report, the age mentioned was 12.  That limit was much too low and
ought to be raised for the sake of protecting children.  Returning to the
question of respect for the child’s opinion, she asked how it was guaranteed
in families.

40. Mrs. SARDENBERG  asked what steps the Government was taking to prepare
for the entry into force of the new Organic Law in April 2000.  Did the
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Government intend to cease using the term “minor” in all administrative
documents and procedures, since it was regarded as derogatory not only in
Venezuela but throughout Latin America?

41. As far as general planning was concerned, the Government had made an
effort with the Eighth and Ninth Plans, yet it seemed that the implementation
of the national plan drawn up in response to the 1990 summit had ground to a
halt.  In view of that, what progress had the Government made in reviving the
action plan?  Had the measures adopted to that end formed part of more general
development plans?

42. With regard to the dissemination of the report, she asked what steps
were taken to publicize the Committee’s discussions and conclusions, in
accordance with article 42.  She then mentioned the situation of the
indigenous population, more particularly that of their children.  While she
was aware that a process of constitutional reform was under way, she knew that
a tradition of discrimination against them existed.  She therefore wished to
know what measures had been adopted, for example in the field of education, to
extend bilingual classes and raise an awareness of health questions.

43. Mr. RABAH , referring to the high rate of immigration in Venezuela, asked
if immigrant children were discriminated against in their daily lives and in
what way.

44. The CHAIRPERSON pointed out that, at the time the report had been
submitted, a Bill had been tabled on the protection of children and
adolescents and there had been talk of lowering the age of criminal
responsibility to 12.  Had the Bill been passed and what age had finally been
chosen? 

45. Mrs. KARP  noted that the report contained no information about disabled
children.  What schemes were being carried out to integrate them in Venezuelan
society?  With regard to discrimination against the indigenous population, she
wished to know whether the findings of the Committee on the Elimination of
Racial Discrimination of 1996 had been acted on and how.

46. Returning to the age of criminal responsibility, she emphasized that
there was a contradiction between that age (18) and the possibility of placing
youngsters under 18 on remand.  No minimum age appeared to have been set for
the detention of minors, although it seemed to have been agreed in practice
that children of under 12 should not be held in custody.  Drawing attention to
the lack of clear rules on the subject, she asked whether the law ought not to
be amended and whether the new law would contain provisions in that respect.

47. Mrs. EL GUINDI  asked for more information about the civil rights of
refugee children and the children of single parents.

48. Mrs. TIGERSTEDT-TÄHTELÄ  inquired whether the indigenous population were
involved in the planning of their own educational and health system.

49. The meeting was suspended at 12.10 p.m. and resumed at 12.20 p.m.
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50. The CHAIRPERSON invited the Venezuelan delegation to reply to the
supplementary questions put by the Committee members.

51. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) explained that the decentralization
process was complicated, but that the transfer of some powers to regional and
local authorities had taken place smoothly.  The process was, however, too
recent for him to be able to say for certain whether any assessment was
planned or even whether one would be feasible in the near future. 

52. Precise rules existed with regard to age limits, for instance for the
consumption and purchase of alcoholic beverages, and the police carried out
checks.

53. There might be isolated instances of children being maltreated, but of
course they were not part of a systematic policy.  Nevertheless, the
Government, in conjunction with some international bodies, had introduced some 
awareness-raising programmes.  The Venezuelan army was one of the few in the
world to have a human rights service, as did the police, so cases of brutality
were naturally extremely isolated and steps were being taken to stop them
altogether.

54. Venezuela had very little experience with refugee children.  Internally
displaced children from neighbouring countries had sometimes crossed the
country’s border.  They had then been treated in accordance with the 1951
Geneva Convention and 1967 Protocol.

55. The 14 programmes were still being carried out.  New programmes were
being studied, in particular measures to avert the harmful effects of the
structural reforms.

56. The age at which a young person could be charged with a criminal offence
was 18, but those between the ages of 12 and 18 could be held responsible for
a crime.  The minimum age of detention was 18.

57. Mrs. KARP  explained that “remand” meant detention at a police station
or in a detention centre before or during the trial.  According to some
sources, 2,000 children were being held on remand in Venezuela.

58. Mr. ROGRIGUEZ CEDEÑO (Venezuela) said that specific legislation existed
on the imprisonment of minors.  With regard to children’s complaints against
their own parents, there were provisions that enabled victims of violence to
bring the matter to the attention of the competent courts.  A more detailed
answer to those questions would be supplied at a later date.

59. In reply to the questions on civil rights and freedoms, family
environment and alternative care raised in paragraphs 14 to 20 of
document CRC/C/Q/VEN/1, he said that the Ministry of Health had updated its
administrative record-keeping procedures so that any birth could be registered
immediately in the actual hospital.  With regard to the participation of young
people in the drafting of measures concerning them, practical steps were being
taken to enable them to contribute to the drafting, implementation, monitoring
and assessment of the National Plan for the Prevention of Teenage Pregnancy.
The National Children’s Institute was responsible for taking and applying
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decisions concerning maintenance and adoption.  He thought that efforts to
conduct research into the ill-treatment of children had been inadequate.  A
research programme in which the national universities would participate was
being drawn up.  It would cover, among other matters, incest, violence against
and the maltreatment and sexual exploitation of children and young people.

60. Mr. DOEK  asked whether steps had been taken to ensure that the births of
children in rural areas and indigenous children were registered.  What was the
position with regard to the registration of the numerous clandestine
immigrants living in Venezuela?  When it came to the implementation of civil
and political rights, were children entitled to join students’ associations or
other groups of that kind?

61. Did any programme exist to alert parents and children to problems of
maltreatment and negligence, which were symptomatic of the domestic violence
that affected not only children but also women.  Were there any services to
which victims of violence in the home could turn?  Were there any plans to
provide special training for social workers or members of the police force who
had to deal with cases of incest?  Could the victims receive rehabilitation
treatment?

62. Lastly, he wished to know whether the numerous measures to boost the
efficiency of the child protection system described in the report of the State
Party had produced any definite results.

63. Mrs. KARP  asked whether any measures had been clearly defined and
adopted to follow up the recommendation made by the Committee Against Torture
in May 1999 (CAT/C/SR.377) to curb police brutality and bring offenders before
the courts.

64. Turning to the issue of domestic violence against women and children,
she asked what had been done to ensure that recent legislation did not remain
a dead letter, since, for example, the obligation to report cases of domestic
violence was not being complied with in full.  It was good to have laws, but
children had to be specifically taught how to express themselves and give
evidence about alleged cruelty in order to demand justice.  Specialist
treatment ought also to be dispensed by trained staff to victims.

65. What steps were being taken to calm the current uproar in Venezuela,
where people were complaining about children whose parents possessed no
documentation being registered at birth, even though such a procedure was in
conformity with the Constitution.  That issue was especially crucial because
the illegal status of parents was one of the reasons why 400,000 children were
not registered in Venezuela.

66. What was being done to ensure that children in rural areas and
indigenous children could have access to information in accordance with
article 17 of the Convention?

67. Was it true that a child in lawful employment had the right to join a
trade union, but could not be an active member of it or form an association?
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68. Given that Venezuela was a country with many migrant workers, she was
surprised that it had not concluded any agreements with other countries on the
recovery of maintenance.  She deplored the fact that maintenance was
interpreted very restrictively and did not include education.

69. With regard to adoption, she was concerned about the existence of a
parallel system operating outside the official channel of the Adoption
Institute, whereby a child was handed over to the adoptive parent directly
under a private agreement between the latter and the mother or parents of the
child.  That meant that there was no guarantee that the best interests of the
child would be protected or that his or her wishes would be taken into
account.  Was such a procedure compatible with Venezuela’s declarations on
adoption?

70. Mrs. OUEDRAOGO asked how a balance was struck between the exercise by
children of their right to privacy and the exercise of parental authority. 
Did the withdrawal of that right for a time also affect children and had it
been restored throughout the country?

71. What practical steps had been taken by the Government to make sure that,
as the report stated, the interests of the child were paramount, that he or
she was brought up in an atmosphere “conducive to tolerance and life in a
democratic society” and that parental authority was exercised jointly.

72. To what extent had it been possible to apply the programmes of
assistance to low-income families referred to in paragraphs 112 and 113 of the
report, in the light of Venezuela's recent economic crisis?  The recession had
in fact exacerbated poverty and that, in turn, had had repercussions on the
well-being of children who, because there was no day Qnursery allowance, had
been left to fend for themselves, when their mothers had been forced to go out
to work because the family could no longer make ends meet.  What measures had
the Venezuelan Government adopted to apply article 18 of the Convention?

73. Was there any provision for cases where the economic situation (as a
result of unemployment or extreme poverty) of those liable for maintenance was
so bad that they were unable to meet their obligations, or where they lived
abroad? 

74. Mr. RABAH  requested fuller information about fostering, an alternative
form of protection to adoption.

75. Mrs. TIGERSTEDT-TÄHTELÄ  asked what the aims of the review of juvenile
criminal procedure would be and if it would take the interests and rights of
children into due consideration.

76. Mrs. SARDENBERG  invited the Venezuelan Government to mount a public
information campaign with a view to preparing everyone who had dealings with
children for the entry into force, in six months' time, of the Organic Law for
the Protection of Children and Adolescents, which was a revolutionary piece of
legislation and of capital importance for Venezuela.  She again drew attention
to the question of the use of the term “minor”, which had a negative
connotation in Latin America, where it had been especially associated with
military dictatorships.  She hoped to obtain a detailed assessment of the
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situation of the indigenous population, with regard especially to the
education of indigenous children and the way they learnt about their
traditions and culture.

77. In the light of the recent economic recession, which had affected a
substantial proportion of children in Venezuela, she asked how government
programmes tackled the fact that some children had access to neither education
nor health care.

78. She recalled that the Committee regarded the question of registration as
crucial, because if children were not registered, they could not lay claim to
any rights at all.  She welcomed the importance attached by the Venezuelan
Government to that issue, as reflected in the supplementary report.  

79. She requested fuller information about the parallel adoption system
mentioned earlier by the other experts, for the Committee had been informed
about some serious cases, where there had been no monitoring and no compliance
with the law or the international conventions to which Venezuela was a party.

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m.


